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The Florida State University 
Tallahassee, Florida 32306-1480 
 

FACULTY SENATE, 1480 
Phone: (850) 644-7497 
FAX: (850) 644-3375 
www.fsu.edu/~fasenate 

 
MINUTES 

FACULTY SENATE MEETING 
OCTOBER 20, 2004 

DODD HALL AUDITORIUM 
3:35 P.M. 

 
 
 
I. Regular Session 
 

The regular session of the 2004-05 Faculty Senate was held on Wednesday, 
October 20, 2004.  Faculty Senate President Valliere Richard Auzenne presided. 
 
The following members attended the Senate meeting:   
N. Abell, M. Allen, A. Arnold, V. R-Auzenne, T. Baker, C. Barrilleaux, 
C. Beeler, S. Blumsack, M. Bonn, B. Bower, J. Bowers, F. Bunea, 
J. Clendinning, P. Coats, J. Cobbe, R. Coleman, M. Cooper, D. Corbin, 
T. Crisp, S. Fiorito, L. Flynn, J. Geringer, C. Greek, M. Guy, T. Hart, 
H. Hawkins, L. Hawkes, E. Hilinski, C. Hofacker, D. Houle, W. Leparulo, 
S. Lewis, S. Losh, E. Madden, C. Madsen, N. Mazza, D. Moore, R. Navarro, 
S. Palanki, S. Pfeiffer, D. Rice, P. Rikvold, D. Schlagenhauf, D. Seaton, 
S. Sirmans, S. Southerland, K. Stoddard, Jeanette Taylor, John Taylor, 
N. Thagard, G. Tyson, E. Walker, J. Whyte, J. Wulff, K. Yang, M. Young 

 
The following members were absent.  Alternates are listed in parenthesis: 
J. Ahlquist, R. Atkinson, J. Baker, G. Bates, A. Boutin, M. Childs, S. Carroll, 
C. Darling (B. Allison) F. Davis, L. Dehaven-Smith, J. Dexter, P. Doan, 
J. Dodge, L. Edwards, L. Epstein, R. Fichter, P. Gielisse, R. Glueckauf, J. Grant, 
N. Greenbaum, D. Gussak, V. Hagopian, R. Herrera, D. Jordan, A. Kalbian, 
B. Kemker, D. Kuhn (J. Fiorito), W. Landing (D. Nowacek), V. MacDonald, 
T. Matherly, D. Odita, P. Orr, A. Payer, D. Peterson, J. Peterson, D. Pompper, 
A. Sang, M. Seidenfeld, J. Standley, Q. Wang, C. Ward (J. Hellweg), B. Warf 

 
II. Approval of the Minutes 
 

The corrected minutes of the September 22 meeting were approved and will be 
distributed. 
 

III. Approval of the Agenda 
 

The agenda was approved as distributed. 
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IV. Report of the Steering Committee, J. Cobbe 
 

The steering committee has met three times since the last Senate meeting.  We 
have not met with President T.K. Wetherell and Provost Larry Abele during this 
period.  Senate President Vall Richard Auzenne and Senator Jim Cobbe did, 
however, represent you at the Fall meeting of the Advisory Council of Faculty 
Senates, which passed a resolution to be forwarded to the Board of Governors 
largely endorsing and expanding on the views of the Council of Academic Vice 
Presidents on Academic Learning Compacts, suggesting ways of meeting this 
mandated requirement that will not be overly burdensome.  
 
We met with Vice President for Student Affairs Mary Coburn and Associate Dean 
of the Faculties Jennifer Buchanan to discuss the proposed new Honor Code, 
which the Student Senate amended before approving.  We decided to appoint 
Jayne Standley, Dennis Moore, and Jim Cobbe to represent the Faculty Senate 
in a conference committee with three student senate representatives to resolve 
the differences.  We will bring the agreed text back to the Senate in due course 
for your approval.  
 
We met with Randy Rill, chair of the Library Committee, to discuss issues 
concerning libraries, and anticipate a report from him later in the academic year.  
We reviewed the draft section of the revised Faculty Handbook dealing with 
faculty governance, and identified a number of changes that need to be made to 
our Faculty Senate bylaws.  These changes will be presented to the Senate at 
the November meeting so they can be approved at the December meeting and 
be in effect before the revised Faculty Handbook is finalized.  We also suggested 
names for faculty to serve as Marshals of the Homecoming Parade.   
 
Back in 2001, the faculty of four Schools, those of Information Studies, Social 
Work, Music, and Visual Arts and Dance voted to change their titles from ‘School’ 
to ‘College,’ following an initiative from the Council of Deans.  The process was 
then put on hold because of the uncertainties surrounding procedure for title 
changes associated with the governance changes of Universities in the State.  
Those uncertainties have now been resolved, and the Council of Deans has 
again approved the changes in title from School to College, as has the Steering 
Committee.  The changes, to the Colleges of Information Studies, Social Work, 
Music, and Visual Arts and Dance, now await final action by the Dean of the 
Faculties.  The School of Information Studies is also requesting another change 
in name, which the Senate previously rejected, and that will come up later today 
under ‘Old Business.’   
 
In your package distributed by email and also available outside is a complete list 
of memberships of Faculty Senate Committees for 2004-2005 (Addendum 1).  I 
therefore end this report by moving on behalf of the Steering Committee that the 
Senate confirm these membership lists. 
 
The Senate confirmed the committee memberships. 

2 of 7 



October 20, 2004  Faculty Senate Minutes 

V. Reports of Standing Committees 
 

a. Undergraduate Policy Committee, S. Lewis 
 

As the name suggests, the Undergraduate Policy Committee is 
responsible for considering University-wide policies on undergraduate 
academic affairs.  One of our primary duties is to review and approve the 
syllabi for courses that have been designed to meet the liberal studies 
requirements in the areas of history and social science, humanities and 
fine arts, and natural science, as well as those courses meeting the 
Gordon Rule, Multicultural Understanding, Oral Communication, and 
Computer Skills.  This committee also reviews courses that have been 
designated as meeting the liberal studies requirements every five years. 
 
Because the liberal studies curriculum was an area of interest to the 
SACS reviewers, the UPC has had to direct our efforts over the past year 
to strengthen our assessment of students’ acquisition of knowledge 
related to their liberal studies education.  In particular, we have had to 
change some of the criteria for courses that meet the Computer 
Competency and Multicultural Understanding requirements.  For both of 
these areas, instructors of new and existing courses will have to provide 
the UPC information about an assignment or activity that assesses 
specific competencies of students.  The rubric with which these 
assignments or activities are graded, as well as students’ scores on the 
assignment will also have to be submitted annually.  We know that this 
requirement may be burdensome to instructors, programs, and 
departments, and appreciate greatly their cooperation as we make these 
changes.   
 
Just as a point of information, all courses designated as meeting the 
Liberal Studies Area III (history and social science) will be reviewed by the 
UPC this year.  We have developed a plan for reviewing these courses 
that we hope will assist programs in strengthening these liberal studies 
offerings. 
 
Finally, one of the more onerous responsibilities of the Undergraduate 
Policy Committee is our oversight of the University’s final examination 
policy.  Already this year, we have learned of 16 faculty members or 
instructors who have planned their final examinations during the last week 
of classes.  Please be mindful that this is one of the few rules at the 
University for which there is a rather severe negative consequence, 
namely a letter of reprimand from the Dean of Faculties, in addition to the 
rescheduling of the exam to finals week (which raises strong feelings in 
students).  The UPC urges all Faculty Senators to remind their colleagues 
that no examinations should be scheduled during the last week of class.  
The only exception to this policy is if an instructor plans to give both a unit 
exam and a final, in which case the unit exam may be given during the last 
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week.  Individual student exceptions can be made by the Dean of the 
College in which the student is enrolled and of course, faculty can come 
before the UPC to request that a final exam time be changed. 
 
If I can answer any questions about the UPC and its work, I’d be pleased 
to do so now. 
 

VI. Old Business 
 

a. Renaming of the College of Information Studies, T. Hart 
 

Senator Hart explained by using the fact sheet (Addendum 1) that the 
School is now centering on the Information concept similar to what 
Communication and Business did in previous years.  There are 5 
examples of schools and what they are calling themselves in our 
profession.  Our school is 2nd in size and student enrollment and 3rd 
overall in faculty size among other information entities. 
 
Senator Hart moved that the Senate approve the name change to the 
College of Information.  After some discussion the motion passed: 
For-50, Against-4, Abstained-5. 

 
VII. New Business 
 

There were no items of new business. 
 
VIII. University Welfare 
 

a. United Way Campaign, L. Sacher 
 
Leslie Sacher is one of the co-chairs of the United Way Campaign.  
Please consider signing-up through payroll deduction to support United 
Way.  The money will go to over 25 agencies within our community.  We 
are looking to meet our goal of $360,000 for Florida State University.  Last 
year we collected $350,000.  Faculty only contributed 27%.  You have 
been out done by Housekeeping, Physical Plant and others who are less 
fortunate than yourselves.  I will be happy to come to any of your 
departments to talk about United Way.  You can reach me at 644-8869 or 
at lsacher@admin.fsu.edu. 
 

b. Updates on Bargaining and Related Matters, J. Fiorito 
 
President Richard-Auzenne has again kindly granted me time to provide 
an update on an important part of University Welfare, progress toward our 
first-ever local FSU faculty contract. 
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Since the last Faculty Senate meeting, three negotiation sessions have 
been held. Tentative agreement was reached on one additional article.  
The Administration/BOT (Board of Trustees) team submitted counteroffers 
on six (6) articles.  This compares to 16 offers or counteroffers during the 
first nine months of bargaining.  Thus it appears the Administration team 
has stepped up its efforts.  
 
Unfortunately, these counteroffers have mostly returned our previous 
offers with our proposed new language crossed out.  This seems at odds 
with our mutually agreed intent of adapting the previous statewide 
agreement to FSU.  The new language we’ve tried to add is predominantly 
from the FSU Faculty Handbook and Florida Administrative Code, deals 
with employment terms, and thus is a proper subject for collective 
bargaining.  Incorporating this language in our contract isn’t a matter of 
making new rules, but making long-standing rules more accessible and 
enforceable through the grievance procedure, that is, more easily 
enforceable and thus more likely to be followed. 
 
Also notable is that the Administration team’s recent counteroffers 
included a salary proposal.  Before saying more on salary, I’d like to 
emphasize that we believe negotiation works best when efforts are 
focused at the bargaining table.  Due to some public misrepresentations of 
the UFF-FSU team’s position by top administrators and the distortions of 
“the grapevine,” however, we’ve posted both teams’ proposals verbatim at 
our web site (www.uff-fsu.org). 
 
The Administration proposal calls for salary increases averaging 2% to be 
distributed on the basis of departmental merit criteria.  Although our June 
proposal also called for merit increases, unlike our proposal, the 
Administration offer fails to address seriously market equity, compression, 
inversion, and real salary cuts due to inflation.     
 
These are serious problems in the FSU faculty salary structure, and high 
priority concerns of the faculty.  Given that the FSU operating budget 
increased nearly 11% this year, not counting construction funds (PECO), 
special funding for the Mag Lab, or tuition increases, the 2% offer is 
surprising and disappointing. 
 
In explaining its offer, the Administration team referred to possible budget 
reversions due to the expected special legislative session in December.  
The Administration team also alluded to the larger budget increase figure 
but asserted that many budget funds “have names on them.”  It should be 
noted that the BOT has considerable budget discretion, and if funds have 
names on them it is because our Administration or BOT put them there.  
The Administration offer seems to take a view of the “faculty as a residual” 
(faculty get what’s left after other Administration or BOT priorities are 
addressed). 
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Related to this, in our latest negotiation session the UFF-FSU team again 
expressed concerns about the pace of bargaining.  An Administration 
team member pointed out that their team members don’t get release time 
for their negotiation and preparation.  We don’t question the Administration 
team’s competence or dedication.  Obviously if bargaining the faculty 
contract has simply been added to the existing workload of Administration 
negotiating team members with no compensating adjustments, the higher 
Administration is not in a hurry to conclude negotiations.  Again, it seems 
that the higher Administration’s or BOT’s priorities are elsewhere—on 
concerns other than the faculty. 
 
To wrap up on a more positive note, at our latest session the teams 
discussed a long-standing UFF-FSU team proposal for an approach that 
could accelerate the conclusion of negotiations.  The Administration team 
expressed interest, and we are hopeful that these discussions will in fact 
accelerate the conclusion of negotiations. 
 
I’ll be happy to respond to questions. 
 
Thank you for your time. 
 

IX. Announcements by Deans and other administrative officers 
 

a. Update on Academic Mapping System, K. Laughlin 
 

I am passing out a memo (Addendum 2) as promised last meeting about 
FIGS. 
 
Judy Nunez has joined the Undergraduate Staff and is instrumental in 
organizing the Mapping Program.  The Mapping initiative is something we 
have put into place in the Undergraduate Program with the 
encouragement of the Provost and Enrollment Management Committee.  
There are several goals.  The program is an attempt to provide students 
with more direction as they move through their undergraduate program.  It 
is an attempt to improve our graduation rate.  It will also help students who 
are not headed in a direction that is good for them to figure it out a little 
student.  The Mapping program will only apply to full-time students which 
is 12 hours.  We are aiming to help those students graduate in 4 years.  
Most of the maps, summer is a free term.  If they do get off course they 
can use the summer to get back on track.  If you look in the packet 
(Addendum 3) the milestones are quite generous for students.  In the 
Science and Math area they are more rigorous. 
 
The guide (Addendum 4) will help you determine what a map is and will 
help students determine if a degree program is right for them.  All maps 
will be accessible from the FSU website.  The only ones posted right now 
are the pilot programs.  The map has 2 parts.  The first part is the sample 
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schedule.  The second part is the milestones.  The milestones help 
students gage their progress and will also be used to inform advisors 
about their progress.  Students will have a hold on their registration and 
will have to go talk to their advisor.  The second time you are off course 
you will be asked to change your major. 

 
X. Announcements by the Provost 

 
Provost Abele was unable to attend today’s meeting. 

 
XI. Announcements by the President 

 
President Wetherell was unable to attend today’s meeting. 
 

XII. Adjournment  
 

The meeting adjourned at 4:52 p.m. 
 

 
 

Melissa Crawford 
Secretary to the Faculty 
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FACT SHEET 
for the School of Information Studies 

Name Change to  
College of Information 

 
Sister Unit Names with Date of Change 
 

Michigan          School of Information         1996 
SUNY-Buffalo      College of Informatics        2001 
Tennessee         College of Communication  
      and Information         2002 
Texas-Austin                 School of Information              2003 
Washington                   Information School                      2001 

 
Size of FSU Program 
 
     Size of School:   

♦ in terms of the size of the faculty, we are third (3rd) overall in 
comparison to our sister units 

♦ in terms of student body size, we are second (2nd) overall in 
comparison to our sister units 

 
     Faculty: 

♦ 35 full-time faculty members 
♦ 25 tenure-track faculty members 

 
     Students: 

♦ 484 Bachelors in Information Studies/Technology 
♦ 610 Master’s in Library and Information Studies 
♦ 60 Post-doctoral in Library and Information Studies 
♦ 58 Doctoral in Library and Information Studies 
♦ Total 1,212 

 
Quality Ranking of FSU Program 
 

♦ ranked 12th  in U.S. & Canada, 1999 by U.S. News & World Report 
♦ ranked second (2nd) in School Library Media specialization 
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